 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 9 April 2018 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall (Vice-chair), Cllr Graham Clark, Cllr Paul Hannon, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr James Miall, and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Public participation took place between 7.00pm and 7.10pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
52/18
Apologies: Cllr Lynda Parker and Cllr John Williams. 
53/18
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (b) – Planning: NP/18/0190/S73.     

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal Interest or Personal and Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.

54/18
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 March 2018. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that she had been left out of the named attendees despite being in attendance. Clerk apologised. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 March 2018 be accepted as a true and correct record once Cllr Marcia Kidney’s name had been added to the list of attendees. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 5 in favour, 2 abstentions. Cllr Hughes signed the Minutes (Confidential and Non-confidential copies) accordingly. 
55/18
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 5 March 2018. Cllr Hughes advised Members that he had been reported to the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales. The Ombudsman would decide within 20 days if there was a case to answer. No other details could be given at this stage. Clerk reported that he had spoken to Richard Mason, MCC’s grass cutter about sending to MCC his quote for cleaning the rubber mats at the play area. This quote had not yet been received.


56/18   To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk summarised some of the key items of correspondence, including;
· Letter from One Voice Wales (OVW) acknowledging payment of their membership fee for 2018/19 but also requesting two councillor nominations for the area committee meetings. After a brief discussion, Cllr Miall and Cllr Clark agreed to be nominated.
· Email from Cllr Clark about vehicles parking on the pavement at the entrance/exit to St James’s Place, Jameston. This hindered vision when exiting the road. Clerk had copied to County Cllr Kidney. County Cllr Kidney said that PCC would visit the location but had asked if residents could be spoken to informally in the first instance. Cllr Hughes added that in some circumstances there were 3 or 4 cars per household and this was making the situation worse. Cllr Hughes also said that the entrance into Cob Lane could also be an issue at times. Cllr Marcia Kidney wondered if yellow lines on one side only of St James’s Place would help resolve the problem. County Cllr Kidney said that he would ask John Price (PCC) to visit the location (and also Gainer Way) after speaking with residents first.
· Emails from Nicola Evs about a dead horse on Manorbier beach below The Dak. PCNPA had been copied the email and had confirmed that the dead horse had been removed.

· OVW/SLCC event for Clerks on 16 May 2018. Cllr Hall proposed that the Clerk attend and MCC would meet the costs of attendance. Seconded by Cllr Hannon. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Email from PCC inviting councillors to a briefing session on the ‘Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant’ on 16 May 2018 at County Hall. Clerk agreed to email the invitation to councillors for consideration and to let him know if they could attend. Cllr Hannon suggested that MCC’s June 2018 meeting discuss local projects that could benefit from this grant.
· OVW response to the Independent Review Panel on the Review of Community and Town Councils. Members discussed the merits or otherwise of clustering or mergers of smaller councils.
· Email from Cllr John Williams about his repair to part of the fence on the South field, Manorbier.

Other correspondence for information was noted.

57/18
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


a) NP/18/0120/TPO – Fell 2 Sycamore trees at 1 Morfa Terrace, Manorbier SA70 7TH. After a brief discussion on the exact location, Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
At this point (7.44pm), Cllr Hughes left the room and Cllr Hall took over as chair of the meeting.

b) NP/18/0190/S73 – Variation of Condition 2 of NP/17/0580/FUL to amend design at Plot 1, Green Grove, Jameston SA70 8QJ. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – 6 in favour.

At this point (7.46pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the room and took over as chair of the meeting.

c) NP/0198/FUL – Erection of a new bungalow on Land at Mead Lane, ManorbierSA70 7TA. Cllr Hughes thought that the proposed development would be quite intrusive on the landscape when walking into Manorbier from the beach. Cllr Hall expressed concern that the applicant was looking to reduce the affordable housing contribution element. Cllr Hughes agreed and said the planning authority needed to be consistent on this matter. Cllr Hannon thought that the proposed development was being unnecessarily crammed into the site and the design did not appear to be consistent with the buildings around it. Cllr Hannon added that the location of the site was problematic; the design and materials proposed were not consistent with a conservation area and the development should be smaller in scale. Cllr Hall agreed. Cllr Hannon also highlighted the highways implications of cars reversing out of the existing entrance into a narrow road which was often busy with pedestrians. Cllr Hannon also thought that the figures shown made various assumptions on financial matters including land and housing values and overall the proposed development would be intrusive and disrespectful to its village location. Cllr Hannon proposed that this application be recommended for refusal. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
d) Other Notices, including letters about planning issues, were noted by Full Council. These included issues regarding the geodesic dome at Beavers Retreat and the proposed car park at the same location. A letter from PCNPA about the LDP replacement deposit plan had also been received. The deadline for comments was 1 June 2018. Clerk was asked to forward a copy of the correspondence to councillors. County Cllr Kidney agreed to provide a map of the LDP sites located in MCC’s area.
58/18
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 February 2018 to 13 March 2018. Clerk handed out copies of the Financial Statement to all Members present. Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £4,756.03p and transactions totalling £3,671.80p had cleared the account. 2 cheques totalling £127.00p remained unpresented at 13 March 2018. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £27,554.61p following receipt of an interest payment of £12.93p. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
59/18
To receive an update on the Annual Audit for FY 2017/18 and confirm appointment of the Internal Auditor. Clerk reported that the Annual Return had not yet been received by MCC due to printing problems at Grant Thornton LLP but MCC’s Internal Auditor, Caroline Wheeler at Bevan Buckland, had sent through their letter of engagement which needed to be signed and returned. Cllr Hall proposed that Caroline Wheeler be appointed as MCC’s Internal Auditor for the FY 2017/18 Annual Audit and that the letter of engagement be signed by Cllr Hughes accordingly. Seconded by Cllr Clark. Vote taken – all in favour.
60/18

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) Car Parking at Manorbier Station – No update. 
b) Beavers Hill Crossing – installation of road ramps – No update.
c) Installation of a vehicle actuated speed (VAS) sign and rumble strips on the approach to Jameston from the Pembroke direction and in Manorbier. County Cllr Kidney agreed to arrange a meeting between Cllr Hughes and PCSO Andrew Griffiths about favoured locations for a VAS sign. Cllr Hughes agreed to speak with a Member of Whitland Town Council about their VAS signs.
d) Installation of footpath – Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue, Manorbier – No update but County Cllr Kidney thought that this could be the type of project funded through the new ‘Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant’.  

e) Public footpath SP23/9 – Park Farm, Manorbier to Bush Terrace, Jameston; request to fully open up to the public. PCNPA and the landlord’s agent in contact but progress delayed by recent wet weather. 
61/18
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· PCNPA site visit to discuss the proposed development of 23 affordable homes in Station Road took place recently. Development Management Committee to decide on the application at their meeting in late April 2018. MCC attendance encouraged. 
· Parking issues in Gainer Way, Jameston: John Price, PCC, to be asked to undertake a site visit.
· PCC Cabinet had agreed to implement new waste collection arrangements, including 3 weekly collections of black bag waste.

· Contacts to pursue purchase of a defibrillator had been received including from Ray Hine and a quote from Primary Care Supplies. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to investigate ideas through Saundersfoot GP surgery and report back.

· Marc Owen, PCC, had agreed to visit Manorbier Newton to look at flooding issues. 

· A ‘Gateway to Computer Services’ scheme had begun offering free courses on computer help and these were to be held in Tenby and Saundersfoot. County Cllr Kidney agreed to send details to the Clerk and Helen Brickell.
County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his monthly update.
At this point (8.17pm), Cllr Hannon left the meeting.

62/18
To receive an update on the purchase of a defibrillator for Jameston. See item 61/18 above.
63/18
To consider and approve work at Jameston Play Area; to receive an inspection update and an update (if any) on the Notice Relating to the Application for a Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement: Meadow Road to Kiln House Lane, Jameston. Cllr Hughes confirmed that there was no update on the proposed Modification of the Definitive Map and Statement and that this could take up to 8 years to process. Clerk was asked to leave off future agenda items until such time as news was received. Jameston Play Area inspection updates would feature under Action Tracking.
64/18
To consider an update on the installation of the De Barri Coat of Arms on signage in MCC’s area. Cllr Marcia Kidney confirmed that there was no update. Cllr Kidney agreed to update Full Council in May 2018.
65/18
To consider and approve MCC policy in respect of the payment of the annual allowance for councillors. Clerk confirmed that he was due to attend a briefing meeting hosted by the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales in Carmarthen later that week. Members agreed to discuss at the May 2018 meeting. 

66/18
To discuss ways of reducing use of plastic within MCC’s area. Cllr Hall confirmed he had heard nothing further from Aberporth Community Council. Cllr Hall and Cllr Marcia Kidney confirmed that a local milkman, Tim Evans, was delivering milk in glass bottles to residents in Manorbier and Jameston and Manorbier shop was also selling milk in glass bottles. Cllr Hall added that Tenby Town Council (TTC) was now taking steps to limit use of plastic in the town and he had emailed TTC to ask for relevant information on their work. Cllr Hughes highlighted details of a PLANED event being held on 24 April 2018 in Saundersfoot to discuss reducing use of plastic. Cllr Hall agreed to consider attending.
67/18

To receive and discuss an update on the future role of Data Protection Officer (DPO) under the General Data Protection Regulation 2018 (GDPR). Clerk confirmed that there was no further update from OVW on training on this matter. Members agreed to defer discussions until the May 2018 meeting.
68/18
To consider and approve donation requests from Wales Air Ambulance and Pembrokeshire Young Farmers’ Clubs. Members noted that both organisations had received donations previously from MCC. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC approve a donation of £100 to Wales Air Ambulance and a donation of £100 to Pembrokeshire Young Farmers’ Clubs. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken 6 in favour. 
69/18
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – BT Email and office costs  

- 

      
  £39.06
b) WebServe4U – email maintenance; new domain name work etc  - 

£109.90
Cllr Miall proposed that both these payments be made. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
70/18
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hall reported that drains on Skrinkle estate had recently been blocked again. Wet wipes and cotton buds were mainly responsible. Cllr Hall encouraged residents not to flush these down the toilet. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the Clerk was on annual leave week commencing 16 April 2018 and that the next Full Council meeting was scheduled for 14 May 2018 at 6.30pm for 7.00pm. This would be the Annual Meeting of MCC. There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.31pm.
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